Richmond Public Interest Law Review

Volume 26 Issue 3 *2023 Symposium*

Article 7

4-26-2023

Individual Funding: A Policy Solution to Family Abuse in Rural Areas Impacted by the COVID-19 Pandemic

Jessica King

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.richmond.edu/pilr

Part of the Public Law and Legal Theory Commons

Recommended Citation

Jessica King, *Individual Funding: A Policy Solution to Family Abuse in Rural Areas Impacted by the COVID-19 Pandemic*, 26 RICH. PUB. INT. L. REV. 177 (2023). Available at: https://scholarship.richmond.edu/pilr/vol26/iss3/7

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Law School Journals at UR Scholarship Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Richmond Public Interest Law Review by an authorized editor of UR Scholarship Repository. For more information, please contact scholarshiprepository@richmond.edu.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING: A POLICY SOLUTION TO FAMILY ABUSE IN RURAL AREAS IMPACTED BY THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC

Jessica King*

^{*} Jessica King is a J.D. Candidate in the Class of 2023 at the University of Richmond School of Law. Jessica King has focused on criminal and family law and during her time in law school, has interned with the State's Attorney's Office of Montgomery County in the Gang and Special Victims Divisions and the Virginia Office of the Attorney General's Medicaid Fraud Control Unit. Jessica graduated from Florida State University with a B.S. in Social Science and a minor in Child Development in 2020.

178

RICHMOND PUBLIC INTEREST LAW REVIEW

[Vol. XXVI:iii

ABSTRACT

Intimate partner violence is an issue in the United States experienced by more than one in three women. This article addresses the topic of intimate partner violence and the factors contributing to the perpetuation of abuse. It focuses on how these factors manifest in rural areas and in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, which increased isolation and economic abuse. This article explores policies currently used to combat intimate partner violence in these contexts. The current acts, including the Victims of Crime Act (VOCA), the Family Violence Prevention and Services Act (FVPSA), and the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA), expressly prohibit the allotment of monetary entities directly, requiring victims to connect with governmentfunded programs to receive aid in the form of funding. This article proposes distributing individual, unrestricted funding to the victim rather than through an agency receiving funding from other government sources.

INTRODUCTION

More than one in three women in the United States will experience intimate partner violence ("IPV") in their lifetime, with studies showing that rates of IPV are equally high or higher in rural areas.¹ The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated the rates, with U.S. police departments reporting increases in domestic violence² calls as high as 27% in the first month following the issuance of stay-at-home orders.³ In an audit report of the National Domestic Violence Hotline by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office of the Inspector General, it was reported that there was a 40% increase in contacts seeking assistance for protective/restraining orders in the first year of the pandemic versus the year leading up to the start of COVID-19 lockdowns.⁴ COVID-19 has highlighted the isolation and economic abuse experienced by victims of intimate partner violence, and federal funding guidelines should be changed to enable the distribution of unrestricted funding to individual intimate partner violence victims who may have limited access to help.

¹ NAT'L ADVISORY COMM. RURAL HEALTH & HUM. SERV., POLICY BRIEF: INTIMATE PARTNER VIOLENCE IN RURAL AMERICA 1, 3(2015), https://www.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/hrsa/advisory-committees/rural/2015-partner-violence.pdf.

² The terms intimate partner violence and domestic violence will be used interchangeably in this paper.

³ Carmela Ver et al., Letters to the Editor, *Intimate Partner Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic*, 103 AM. FAM. PHYSICIAN 6, 6 (Jan. 1, 2021), https://www.aafp.org/afp/2021/0101/p6.html.

Id.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

179

This article begins by broadly discussing intimate partner violence and the factors that contribute to the perpetuation of the abuse, focusing on how IPV manifests in rural areas and in the context of COVID-19. The article examines the factors that contribute to increased IPV in these contexts and the policies currently in place to combat these incidents. Finally, the article proposes individual unrestricted funding as a potential solution to combat IPV in these contexts.

I. DEFINING INTIMATE PARTNER VIOLENCE AND ITS CONTRIBUTING FACTORS

According to the Centers for Disease Control, intimate partner violence is defined to include physical and sexual violence, stalking, and psychological aggression by a current or former intimate partner.⁵ In Virginia, family abuse includes any act involving violence, force, or threat that results in bodily injury or places one in reasonable apprehension of death, sexual assault, or bodily injury and is committed by a person against such person's family or household member.⁶ Even in instances where there is not current physical violence, the threat of future attacks allows the abuser to take control over the victim's life.⁷

A helpful tool called the Power and Control wheel describes the overall pattern of abuse in these situations, detailing tactics on the part of an abuser such as economic abuse and isolation.⁸ Economic abuse often makes it difficult for a victim from getting or keeping a job, requires them to ask their abuser for money, or prevents access to family income, which further isolates the victim and functions as another method for the abuser to assert control.⁹ Isolation involves an abuser controlling what a victim does, whom they see, and whom they talk to, often using jealousy to justify these actions.¹⁰

Unfortunately, domestic violence shelters can exacerbate these factors,

⁵ CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL & PREVENTION, PREVENTING INTIMATE PARTNER VIOLENCE (2022), https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ipv/IPV-factsheet_2022.pdf.

⁶ V.A. CODE §16.1-228 (2023).

⁷ Power and Control Wheel, NAT'L CTR. ON DOMESTIC AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE, http://www.ncdsv.org/images/powercontrolwheelnoshading.pdf (last visited Mar. 8, 2023).

⁸ Id. ⁹ Id

 ⁹ Id.
 10 Id.

¹⁰ Id.

creating their own forms of economic abuse and isolation.¹¹ Shelters sometimes interfere with a victim's ability to maintain employment through the enforcement of facility policies such as curfews, requirements to attend meetings, and performing "chores."¹² Additionally, victims may be forced to quit or change jobs due to the strict confidentiality rules surrounding the location and existence of a shelter.¹³ Confidentiality requirements may further require a victim to break ties with their friends, family, or community, inadvertently increasing a victim's sense of isolation.¹⁴ Some shelters also restrict access to the telephone, limiting access to the outside world.¹⁵

Intimate partner violence involves a combination of individual, relational, community, and social factors. Gender plays a significant role in IPV, as the most commonly abused demographic are women between the ages of eighteen and twenty-four.¹⁶ Factors that increase the likelihood of IPV include economic stress; low community involvement; and weak health, educational, economic, and social policies.¹⁷ Protective factors against IPV include strong social support networks; and stable, positive relationships with others; and coordination of resources and services among community agencies and communities.¹⁸

Stemming from these factors, rural areas have presented much higher levels of IPV and exhibit higher barriers to successful intervention.¹⁹ The U.S. Census Bureau does not define the term "rural," rather stating that whatever is not urban is considered rural.²⁰ Furthermore, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) designates counties as metropolitan, micropolitan, or neither; metropolitan areas contain core areas of 50,000 or more in population and micropolitan areas contain an urban core of at least 10,000.²¹ According to the OMB, all counties that are not part of a Metropolitan area are

²¹ Id.

¹¹ See Emi Koyama & Lauren Martin, *Abusive Power and Control Within the Domestic Violence Shelter*, EMINISM.ORG (2002), http://eminism.org/readings/pdf-rdg/wheel-sheet.pdf.

¹² Id.

¹³ Id.

¹⁴ Id.

¹⁵ Id.

¹⁶ Statistics, NAT'L COAL. AGAINST DOMESTIC VIOLENCE, https://ncadv.org/statistics (last visited Mar. 8, 2023).

¹⁷ Violence Prevention: Risk and Protective Factors, CTR. FOR DISEASE CONTROL & PREVENTION, https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/intimatepartnerviolence/riskprotectivefactors.html (last reviewed Nov. 2, 2021).

¹⁸ Id.

¹⁹ Corinne Peek-Asa et al., Rural Disparity in Domestic Violence Prevalence and Access to Resources, 20 J. WOMEN'S HEALTH 1743, 1743, 1747 (2011).

 $^{^{20}}$ U.S. DEP'T HEALTH & HUM. SERV., DEFINING RURAL POPULATION (June 25, 2020), https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/document/defining-rural-population.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

considered rural.²² A "rural area" means any open country, or any place, town, village, or city which is not part of or associated with an urban area and which has a population not in excess of 2,500 inhabitants, or has a population

181

in excess of 2,500 but not in excess of 10,000 if it is rural in character, or has a population in excess of 10,000 but less than 20,000, and is not contained within a metropolitan statistical area and has a serious lack of mortgage credit for lower and moderate-income families.²³

The COVID-19 pandemic created a perfect storm for increased incidents of IPV due to isolation in combination with psychological and emotional stressors.²⁴ Although the pandemic is a comparatively new set of circumstances, the presence of isolation with psychological and emotional stressors is not. Rather, it is a long-standing issue affecting rural IPV victims.

II. CURRENT FEDERAL PROGRAMS DO NOT ADEQUATELY ADDRESS CHALLENGES OF IPV VICTIMS IN RURAL AREAS

Experiences of IPV differ due to unique circumstances experienced by each victim. In a pre-pandemic study of IPV, women in rural and isolated areas reported the highest prevalence of IPV.²⁵ Between 18-22% of women in these communities experience IPV compared to 15.5% of women in urban localities.²⁶ IPV victims in rural areas often face unique circumstances, facing obstacles that urban victims may not experience. Rural areas present many of the factors delineated by the CDC that increase the likelihood of domestic violence, including economic stress and weak health, educational, economic, and social policies.²⁷ Rural areas are not homogeneous and differ from each other, including by factors such as population density, size of population clusters, areas with combined high prevalence and persistence of poverty, low levels of resources for local use, and low levels of investment.²⁸ Lack of community resources may include a lack of public transportation, no local domestic violence shelters, or few connections to legal support services or

²² Id.

²³ 42 U.S.C. § 1490.

²⁴ Jennifer Koshan et al., COVID-19, the Shadow Pandemic, and Access to Justice for Survivors of Domestic Violence, 57 OSGOODE HALL L. J. 739, 746-47 (2020).

²⁵ Peek-Asa et al., *supra* note 19, at 1745.

²⁶ Id.

²⁷ Violence Prevention: Risk and Protective Factors, supra note 17.

²⁸ Sara R. Benson, Assisting Rural Domestic Violence Victims: The Local Librarian's Role, 108(2) LAW LIBR. J. 237, 238-39 (2016).

victim advocates.29

Challenges to escaping abuse exist no matter the circumstances but are even more significant in rural populations. As social visibility like personal habits and routines may be high in a community in a rural area, abusers often isolate victims in response.³⁰ Rural women often lack access to services, and even if they can find them, may be turned away because of insufficient numbers of programs and inadequate staffing.³¹

Isolation is characteristic of rural settings—vast amounts of land with few people.³² The lack of access to the outside world facilitates the abuse as it allows the abuser to control who the victim sees, what they do, and to limit access to any external services. This isolation causes many further issues, such as access to a car, a telephone, or the internet.³³ Many abusers have the sole car, requiring victims attempting to leave to do so while their abuser is home, so the victim has access to a car, or by foot.³⁴ In addition to geographic isolation, IPV victims in rural areas may face social isolation, which is measured by the type and extent of social support.³⁵ Socially, victims tend to have less social support; it has been identified that as the level of social support increases, likelihood of violence decreases.³⁶

Furthermore, abusers frequently utilize geographic location as a method of financial isolation. Many rural areas are impoverished, facing an average poverty rate 3.1% higher than metropolitan counties; abusers often function as the financial breadwinner, having the abused work inside of the house, further isolating them.³⁷ One reason women in rural areas may stay in relationships is due to a lack of being able to support themselves, with the areas

³⁶ *Id*.

²⁹ *Id.* at 240-41.

³⁰ Thelma Riddell et al., *Strategies Used by Rural Women to Stop, Avoid, or Escape From Intimate Partner Violence*, 30 HEALTH CARE FOR WOMEN INT'L. 134, 135 (2009).

³¹ Peek-Asa, et. al., *supra* note 19, at 1744.

³² Riddell et al., *supra* note 30, at 144.

³³ See Peek-Asa, et. al., *supra* note 19, at 1748 (explaining that abusive partners often limit connection to the outside world by limiting access to transportation and tracking movements); *see also* Riddell et al., *supra* note 30, at 147 (providing details of instances of abusers cutting off access to resources like telephone use or other forms of contact).

⁴ Peek-Asa, et al., *supra* note 19, at 1748; Riddell, et al., *supra* note 30, at 147.

³⁵ Amera Mojahed, et al., *Rapid Review on the Associations of Social and Geographical Isolation* and Intimate Partner Violence: Implications for the Ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic, 12 FRONTIERS PSYCHIATRY 1, 2 (2021).

³⁷ *Rural Poverty & Well-Being*, USDA ECON. RSCH. SERV., https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/ruraleconomy-population/rural-poverty-well-being/#historic (last updated Nov. 29, 2022); Riddell et al., *supra* note 30, at 136.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

183

perpetuating the isolation due to limited and undiversified labor markets.³⁸

Higher poverty levels and smaller populations also limit access to community resources, since public transportation or services like domestic violence shelters or advocates may not exist in these communities.³⁹ Abusers sometimes take advantage of the lack of access, even moving victims from the urban areas to rural localities.⁴⁰ Services like shelters, police, and specialized courts are essential to those attempting to stop the abuse; any hindrance of such help furthers the dynamic of power and control.⁴¹ In rural areas, these services may be hard to reach, be less equipped with proper training, or lack funding.⁴² Shelters in rural counties have critical resource gaps, rely on community partners' limited resources, and have fewer intervention programs than shelters in urban counties.⁴³

In response to domestic violence more broadly, the government enacted the Victims of Crime Act (VOCA), the Family Violence Prevention and Services Act (FVPSA), and the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA). VOCA provides funding for many different services, including those that respond to crime victims' immediate emotional, psychological, and safety needs.⁴⁴ It funds programs that directly service victims of crime, such as domestic violence shelters and rape crisis centers.⁴⁵ Notably, what is not allowed is any compensation for victims of crime.⁴⁶ There are several potential rationales behind this disallowance of direct compensation, including the idea that programs should be available equally and avoid a welfare setup where only the impoverished recover.⁴⁷ Another rationale is fear of increased government liability if the government essentially accepts a legal obligation to

³⁸ Lisa R. Pruitt, *Place Matters: Domestic Violence and Rural Difference*, 23 WIS. J. L. GENDER, & Soc'Y 347, 372–73 (2008).

³⁹ *Id.* at 373-74.

⁴⁰ Vikram Dodd, *Rural Domestic Abusers Being Protected By Countryside Culture*, GUARDIAN (July 16, 2019), https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/jul/17/rural-domestic-abusers-being-protected-by-countryside-culture.

⁴¹ Nicole Youngson, et al., *Challenges in Risk Assessment with Rural Domestic Violence Victims: Implications for Practice*, 36 J. FAM. VIOLENCE 537, 538 (2021).

⁴² Pruitt, *supra* note 38, at 381.

⁴³ Gayatri Devi, et al., Analysis of Domestic Violence Services in Rural Pennsylvania, THE CTR. FOR RURAL PENN. (Sept. 2016), https://rural.pa.gov/getfile.cfm?file=Resources/PDFs/research-report/Domestic_Violence_Services_Devi_2016.pdf&view=true.

⁴⁴ 28 C.F.R. § 94.119 (2016).

⁴⁵ Funding and Appropriations, NAT'L NETWORK TO END DOMESTIC VIOLENCE, https://nnedv.org/content/funding-appropriations/#:~:text=Together%2C%20the%20Vio-

lence%20Against%20Women,of%20victims%20of%20domestic%20violence (last visited Mar. 8, 2023).
 ⁴⁶ Id.

⁴⁷ Njeri Mathis Rutledge, Looking a Gift Horse in the Mouth - The Underutilization of Crime Victim Compensation Funds by Domestic Violence Victims, 19 DUKE J. GENDER L. & POL'Y 223, 233-34 (2011).

compensate victims.⁴⁸

FVPSA is the primary federal funding stream for State and Territorial Domestic Violence Coalitions and provides funding for the National Domestic Violence Hotline, which is a 24-hour, national, toll-free telephone hotline.⁴⁹ Additionally, FVPSA funds emergency shelters, crisis lines, counseling, and victim assistance but lacks funding, resulting in inadequate services for those seeking them.⁵⁰

Of particular importance to rural victims, VAWA was intended to address violence against women, and recognizes specific at-risk populations.⁵¹ VAWA, administered by the Office on Violence Against Women, was first passed by Congress in 1994 and was reauthorized most recently in 2022.⁵² VAWA takes a comprehensive approach to violence against women by combining tough new penalties to prosecute offenders while implementing programs to aid victims.⁵³

Leading up to the passage of VAWA, advocates began to stress the need for changes in the public and the law enforcement community regarding violence against women in the 1970s.⁵⁴ Passed initially to improve responses to sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking, the Act was also created to increase the availability of services for victims.⁵⁵ The Office on Violence Against Women funds many grants through VAWA, undertaking areas responding to particular needs.⁵⁶ VAWA presents many essential programs, including the STOP program to support community response and the Civil Legal Assistance for Victims program to address the civil legal needs of victims.⁵⁷ To be eligible for funding for targeted services in a rural area or community, an applicant must be a state, territory, Indian tribe, local government, or nonprofit entity.⁵⁸

⁴⁸ *Id.* at 234.

⁴⁹ Family Violence Prevention and Services, ADMIN. FOR FAM. YOUTH SERV. FAM. YOUTH SERV. BUREAU, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/fysb/programs/family-violence-prevention-services (last visited Mar. 8, 2023).

⁵⁰ *Funding and Appropriations, supra* note 45.

⁵¹ See DEP'T JUST. OFF. VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN, ABOUT THE OFFICE ON VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN (June 2016), https://www.justice.gov/file/29836/download.

⁵² See id.

⁵³ Id.

⁵⁴ See LISA N. SACCO, CONG. RSCH. SERV., R45410, THE VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN ACT (VAWA): HISTORICAL OVERVIEW, FUNDING, AND REAUTHORIZATION 1 (2019), https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20190423_R45410_672f9e33bc12ac7ff52d47a8e6bd974d96e92f02.pdf.

⁵⁵ *Id.* at 5-11.

⁵⁶ *Id.* (overview).

⁵⁷ Funding and Appropriations, supra note 45.

^{58 34} U.S.C. §12341.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

185

Originally, VAWA created grant programs for a number of subject areas, including the bolstering of investigations and prosecutions for domestic violence and child abuse in rural states.⁵⁹ These programs aimed to enhance the safety of victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking by supporting projects uniquely designed to address and prevent these crimes in rural jurisdictions.⁶⁰ The Rural Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, Stalking, and Child Abuse Enforcement Assistance Office and Program were authorized at \$50 million in funding in 2018, and \$40 and \$42 million in enacted appropriations and set-asides in 2018 and 2019, respectively.⁶¹ Funding for VAWA has remained stagnant, despite the rising need.⁶² The appropriations are codified for specific allotments only, specified only to grants to Indian tribes, underserved populations, and rural states to carry out programs that address sexual assault and provide technical assistance to sexual assault grantees.⁶³

VAWA grants have presented few solutions due to limited funding to address these problems.⁶⁴ However, other grant recipients have utilized their funding to serve victims more efficiently.⁶⁵ Grants have been used to respond to an overwhelming lack of training, providing opportunities for training not only to police officers and prosecutors, but also victim advocates and mental health professionals.⁶⁶ One such example of a grant recipient is the South Dakota Coalition Against Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault.⁶⁷ This coalition took a different approach, upgrading its technology to help those faced with crippling rural spatiality.⁶⁸ It provided its member programs with computers, fax machines, and internet access, enabling further access to connect with attorneys and members at other offices and research.⁶⁹ VAWA grants have allowed rural service provider programs to vastly increase the numbers served.⁷⁰ One example of such programs is the Lower Umpqua Victims' Services, serving 118 victims in 1996, and ten times as many in 2000, after

⁵⁹ SACCO, supra note 54, at 3-4.

⁶⁰ Id. at 3.

⁶¹ Id. at 13.

⁶² Nat'l Network to End Domestic Violence, Funding to End Domestic Violence: FY 22 Federal Appropriations Requests, NAT'L NETWORK TO END DOMESTIC VIOLENCE 6, https://nnedv.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/FY22-Funding-to-End-Domestic-Violence-FINAL.pdf (last visited Mar. 8, 2023). 34 U.S.C. § 12341.

⁶⁴

Pruitt, supra note 38, at 386. 65 Id. at 385-86.

Id. 67

Id. at 386. 68

Id. 69

Id. at 386-87. 70

Id. at 387.

receiving VAWA funding.⁷¹

Of the projects supported by grants awarded by the Office on Violence Against Women, solutions tend to be founded on community collaboration, survivor safety, abusive partner engagement, and accountability.⁷² Coordinated community response is crucial in addressing domestic violence.⁷³ Community responses encompass the coordination between law enforcement, victim advocates, and counselors to encompass a more uniform approach.⁷⁴ Most specifically is the need for the coordination to come together to create specialized violence against women services.⁷⁵ The Center for Court Innovation posited that though rural areas do not have endless resources, they could use what resources they do have to improve the court's response to domestic violence.⁷⁶ The paramount issue in domestic violence is survivor safety, where the organization suggested an enhanced technology infrastructure, as transportation is often limited.⁷⁷ However, the age of technology has brought down some barriers and has left work to be done, as rural areas often have unreliable access to the internet or actual devices.⁷⁸

The systems currently in place are not set up for the best aid of the victims. Currently, VAWA requires funding to go to states, agencies, or other nonprofits to distribute them. Those without access to the programs are out of luck, even when they qualify as part of the unique population the Act is intended to support. VAWA's Rural Program is geared towards those who seek to become safe from domestic violence but face significant challenges because of geographic and social isolation.⁷⁹ Further exacerbating the already significant gaps is the added isolation and financial strain prompted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

⁷¹ Id.

⁷² LIBERTY ALDRICH ET AL., CTR. FOR CT. INNOVATION, ADDRESSING DOMESTIC VIOLENCE IN RURAL COMMUNITIES: BEST PRACTICES FOR CRIMINAL COURTS 1 (2021), https://www.innovatingjustice.org/sites/default/files/media/document/2021/Mono-

graph_DV_RuralCriminalCourts_pageview_09162021.pdf.

 ⁷³ Youngson et al., *supra* note 41, at 539.
 ⁷⁴ *Id.*

⁷⁵ L

⁷⁵ *Id.*

^{ALDRICH ET AL.,} *supra* note 72, at 2.
Id at 6

 ⁷⁷ Id. at 6.
 ⁷⁸ Id. at 6.

⁷⁸ *Id.* at 6-7.

⁷⁹ Program Overview: Rural Program, VAWA MEI, https://www.vawamei.org/grant-program/rural-program/ (last visited Mar. 8, 2023).

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

187

III. EXACERBATING EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON RURAL DV VICTIMS

Stressful historical events tend to increase the prevalence of IPV, as evidenced by the 2008 recession.⁸⁰ The effects of COVID-19 on IPV will not be fully known until the pandemic ends.⁸¹ COVID-19 received large amounts of public resources and notoriety, while IPV occurring at the same time remained less visible.⁸²

While the pandemic did not create abusers, growing research has indicated that already-existing domestic violence became more common and severe during the pandemic.⁸³ COVID-19 created an ideal environment for increased IPV.⁸⁴ As the world shut down, many people faced loss of income and lack of ability to pay for necessities like food and housing.⁸⁵ Furthermore, the shelter-in-place orders created an environment where victims and abusers often could not remove themselves from each other.⁸⁶

Stay-at-home orders caused interruptions in services intended to help victims of IPV. Often, abusers monitor victims' phone and internet use.⁸⁷ The pandemic gave abusers more control over their victims' technology than ever before, providing increased opportunities to access a victim's phone or computer and install software or alter privacy settings.⁸⁸ The pandemic made seeking alternative arrangements even more difficult, as shelter-in-place orders limited the ability of victims to stay with friends or family.⁸⁹ The added emotional stress over financial losses and the potential for eviction increased IPV, mirroring the increase seen during the 2008 recession.⁹⁰

Similarly to certain natural disasters, research showed an increase in the

⁸⁰ Karen Nikos-Rose, *COVID-19 Isolation Linked to Increased Domestic Violence, Researchers Suggest Financial Stress Contributes*, UC DAVIS (Feb. 24, 2021), https://www.ucdavis.edu/curiosity/news/covid-19-isolation-linked-increased-domestic-violence-researchers-suggest.

⁸¹ Jeffrey Kluger, Domestic Violence is a Pandemic Within the COVID-19 Pandemic, TIME (Feb. 3, 2021), https://time.com/5928539/domestic-violence-covid-19/; Jennifer Koshan et al., COVID-19, the Shadow Pandemic, and Access to Justice for Survivors of Domestic Violence, 57 OSGOODE HALL L. J. 739, 762 (2020).

⁸² Koshan et al., *supra* note 81, at 799.

⁸³ Kluger, *supra* note 81.

⁸⁴ Nikos-Rose, *supra* note 80.

⁸⁵ Id.

⁸⁶ Id.

⁸⁷ Melissa Godin, *How Domestic Abusers Have Exploited Technology During the Pandemic*, TIME (Dec. 31, 2020), https://time.com/5922566/technology-domestic-abuse-coronavirus-pandemic/.

⁸⁸ Id.

⁸⁹ Koshan et al., *supra* note 81, at 753.

⁹⁰ Nikos-Rose, *supra* note 80.

social and emotional stressors that led to IPV during the pandemic.⁹¹ As stress increased, participants were increasingly more likely to become victims of violence.⁹² The implications of COVID-19 on the abuser and abused implicated multiple spokes of the power and control wheel: isolation, intimidation, and economic abuse.⁹³ Isolation in particular was tied to the abuser's control, which was amplified by the stay-at-home orders which strongly discouraged leaving the house for any non-emergency reason.⁹⁴ Additionally, the stay-at-home order shut down workplaces, causing financial difficulties in many households and outside work to be transformed into a work-at-home environment.⁹⁵ This created isolation by forcing individuals to cut ties with the outside world.⁹⁶ Abusers' economic control over victims was compounded by the pandemic which forced businesses to shut down, individuals to lose jobs, and money to be tighter. The emotional and economic circumstances of the pandemic added another element of control over the victim.⁹⁷

The federal government took steps to address some of the impacts of COVID-19.⁹⁸ Issued during the pandemic, the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 ("ARPA") provided \$1.9 trillion in stimulus to aid in the country's recovery from the impacts of the coronavirus, both health-wise and economically.⁹⁹ Specifically, ARPA amended the Family Violence and Prevention Act, which provided an additional \$180 million for domestic violence and \$198 million for sexual violence, including shelters, counseling, and supportive services.¹⁰⁰ In addition, ARPA created a new culturally specific program, and \$5 billion in emergency housing vouchers were available to help transition individuals and families to stable housing.¹⁰¹ Individuals fleeing domestic violence were potentially able to access the vouchers through the formula of the HOME Investments program.¹⁰² The emergency needs of survivors were addressed, as ARPA provided funding for the rape crisis centers to transition to a virtual format.¹⁰³ Section 511A of the Act provided emergency

https://stateside.com/blog/understanding-american-rescue-plan-act-2021.

⁹¹ Id.

⁹² Id.

⁹³ *Power and Control Wheel, supra* note 7.

⁹⁴ See id.; see also Koshan et al., supra note 81, at 741.

⁹⁵ Nikos-Rose, *supra* note 80.

⁹⁶ Koshan et al., *supra* note 81, at 752; *see Power and Control Wheel, supra* note 7.

⁹⁷ See Power and Control Wheel, supra note 7.

⁹⁸ See Understanding the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, STATESIDE (Apr. 14, 2021),

⁹⁹ Id.

¹⁰⁰ The American Rescue Plan: Domestic & Sexual Plan, VA. POVERTY L. CTR., https://vplc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/ARPA-DVSV.pdf (last visited Mar. 8, 2023).

¹⁰¹ Id.

¹⁰² Id.

¹⁰³ American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, Pub. L. No. 117-2, § 2204(d)(2), 135 Stat. 4, 35.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

189

assistance to families through the home visiting program.¹⁰⁴ Under this section, there was further funding to train home visitors for virtual home visits, including completing IPV screenings.¹⁰⁵ Additionally, the section provided technology acquisition for individuals served by programs.¹⁰⁶

However, ARPA comes with limitations. It is currently only issued through the fiscal year 2025, and the pandemic is ongoing, but the world is no longer shut down; therefore, it is unclear if it will be reauthorized. Furthermore, the Act provided funding for technology acquisition to conduct visits but does not further specify how the technology could be obtained. The funding allocation is up to the states and facilities, with no specificity to IPV. Since receiving the funding from ARPA regarding technology, the states have used the funds to support telehealth delivery and address the longstanding technological challenges.¹⁰⁷ Most states have funneled the funding into infrastructure projects and to providers rather than technology for individuals.¹⁰⁸ Finally, ARPA funding must be used to support victims' services, but direct cash payment is not allowed.¹⁰⁹

As of the ongoing pandemic, there has not been research to determine if the data collected suggests causality, as there was no clear way to determine the rates at which IPV was occurring pre-pandemic.¹¹⁰ However, a solution was presented regarding the need to have more communication resources available.¹¹¹ By having a more significant line of communication of the programs available, victims may be able to connect to resources such as shelters, domestic violence programs, and therapeutic professionals.¹¹²

To address the lack of knowledge of how to investigate and prosecute claims in rural areas, civil legal aid could be utilized to further the communication resources during the pandemic. Other states have started implementing

¹⁰⁴ Id. § 511A, 135 Stat. 4, 123 (codified as 42 U.S.C. § 711a).

¹⁰⁵ Id., § 511A(c)(3), 135 Stat. 4, 123 (codified as 42 U.S.C. § 711a(c)(3)).

¹⁰⁶ Id. § 511A(c)(1), 135 Stat. 4, 123 (codified as 42 U.S.C. § 711a(c)(1)).

¹⁰⁷ Eliza Mette, *How States Use ARPA Funds to Support Telehealth, Technology and Data Infrastructure*, NAT'L ACAD. FOR STATE HEALTH POL'Y (Nov. 5, 2021), https://www.nashp.org/how-statesuse-arpa-funds-to-support-telehealth-technology-and-data-infrastructure/.

¹⁰⁸ *Id.*

¹⁰⁹ Sandra Blatchford et al., Letter to Editor, *Mass. Needs to Ensure Services for Survivors of Violent Crime*, PATRIOT LEDGER, https://www.patriotledger.com/story/opinion/2021/11/09/cyr-amendment-aimed-using-arpa-funding-support-victim-services-massachusetts-voca-funding/6341882001/ (last updated Nov. 11, 2021).

¹¹⁰ Nikos-Rose, *supra* note 80.

¹¹¹ Id.

¹¹² Id.

support for civil legal aid.¹¹³ Civil legal aid would provide a pipeline for individuals most in need with legal problems compounded by the pandemic.¹¹⁴ During the pandemic, those affected by IPV could receive the help needed, as 71% of low-income households encountered a legal issue during the first year of the pandemic, yet 86% received inadequate or little legal support.¹¹⁵ As IPV victims represented by an attorney are more likely to have successful legal outcomes, funding legal aid would allow individuals to benefit more directly from ARPA.¹¹⁶

Although a more significant line of communication would likely benefit victims, issues persist due to the proximity of abusers to victims.¹¹⁷ Even though hotlines were available and more utilized during the heart of the coronavirus, those who where trapped by their abuser had no way to use these services.¹¹⁸ As they were in quarantine with their abuser, it was much harder for them to call, as the abuser was often in close proximity.¹¹⁹ Furthermore, even if a victim was able to call for help, many facilities were forced to reduce their capacities due to social distancing measures, making it difficult to secure a bed at a shelter.¹²⁰

ARPA has been inadequate as a true solution to rural victims of IPV. Much like VAWA, all ARPA presents in the form of a solution for rural victims is the notion that through FVPSA, the funding will reduce barriers to rural communities.¹²¹ Without a solid solution, victims of IPV in rural areas also facing COVID-19 will be overlooked once again, with their specific issues not addressed. Additionally, the solution of emergency housing vouchers is only effective if properties that fall into the qualifications required are available. Rural areas often lack real estate that qualifies for Section 8.¹²² As rural victims struggle to access domestic violence programs due to isolation from the programs themselves, there is also a possibility that there would be the same

¹¹³ Karlee M. Nylon et al., *Civil Legal Aid Funding In The Time of Covid-19*, 2020 MGMT. INFO. EXCH. J. 7-8 (Summer).

¹¹⁴ *Id.* at 5.

¹¹⁵ Id.

¹¹⁶ *Id.* at 6.

¹¹⁷ Kluger, *supra* note 81.

¹¹⁸ Id.

¹¹⁹ Id.

¹²⁰ Id.

¹²¹ Dep't Health Hum. Servs., *HHS Announces Nearly \$800 Million in American Rescue Plan Funds to Support Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault Survivors and their Children*, DEP'T HEALTH HUM. SERVS. (Oct. 25, 2021), https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/10/25/hhs-announces-nearly-800-million-american-rescue-plan-funds-support-domestic-violence-sexual-assault-survivors-their-children.html.

¹²² DEP'T HOUS. URB. DEV., PIH 2021-15, NOTICE: EMERGENCY HOUSING VOUCHERS—OPERATING REQUIREMENTS 4 (2021), https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/PIH/documents/PIH2021-15.pdf.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

191

isolation from the public housing agencies, who distribute the vouchers.¹²³

Victims in rural areas continue to face increased negative circumstances when attempting to receive assistance against IPV. COVID-19 has further exacerbated the barriers that prevent victims from receiving the help they need and federal aid like ARPA is not sufficient to clear the fill the gap. To properly address circumstances specific to IPV victims in rural areas and additional factors related to COVID-19, funding directly to individuals is necessary.

IV. CLOSING THE GAPS: UNRESTRICTED FUDNDING TO INDIVIDUALS

Requiring IPV victims to connect with programs in order to receive help hinders access to resources. Currently, the needs of IPV victims are responded to by VAWA, FVPSA, VOCA, and ARPA.¹²⁴ Each Act provides funding to programs rather than to individuals. COVID-isolated victims in rural areas are disadvantaged by this setup.

Funding should be distributed to victims individually, rather than indirectly via government sources. Research has shown that funding is a significant problem in rural areas.¹²⁵ Still, even more so, due to limited funding, government funding sources have classified lack of aid to IPV as not cost-effective.¹²⁶ Individualization would take the control out of the hands of the rural locality, allowing governments to use the small amount of funding they do have without the excuses put forth, and the victims could receive funding federally. Similarly, in the COVID-19 pandemic, ARPA funding was given to the programs and states for homelessness support and supportive services. Those funds must "primarily benefit" victims, but up to 15% of the grant could cover administrative costs.¹²⁷ Allowing victims to receive funding individually would take out the need for the middleman in this scenario, allowing for that percentage to be allocated to victims.

Requiring victims to go through programs perpetuates the isolation

¹²³ *Id.* at 1.

¹²⁴ Funding and Appropriations, supra note 45.

¹²⁵ SHIRLEY J. KUHLE, NAT'L CRIM. JUST. REFERENCE SERV., DOMESTIC VIOLENCE IN RURAL AMERICA: PROBLEMS & POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS 4 (1980), https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/73078NCJRS.pdf.

¹²⁶ *Id.* at 4-5.

¹²⁷ American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, Pub. L. No. 117-2, § 3205(c)(2), 135 Stat. 4, 62 (codified as 42 U.S.C. § 12721(c)(2)).

already present in rural areas and because of the pandemic. VAWA's program currently in place is not set up for the best aid of the victims. In an average six-month period between July 2015 and June 2017, 13,382 victims were served.¹²⁸ Considering the highest rate of IPV among rural women, this number is likely lower than it could be at full effectiveness if the policy were to change.¹²⁹ As the programs do need funding to function, it is understandable that they would use the budget to cover administrative tasks. However, 11% of the programs receiving funding did not use it for victim services.¹³⁰ As the intention is to help individuals become and remain safe, there are millions of dollars being distributed where victims will not directly benefit. Reallocating that percentage would maintain those programs that are helping victims, as 99% of individuals requesting services from the providers receiving grants are receiving services, but also allow those who cannot access services to gain the same benefit.¹³¹

There are complications if the victim does not have a separate bank account or safe place for the money to be sent. However, it is worth the risk of the money ending up in the wrong hands to ensure that IPV victims can receive needed help. Despite the potential drawbacks, providing individualized funding could rectify two of the worst domestic violence prompting environments, rural areas and the COVID-19 pandemic.

CONCLUSION

Both rural areas and the pandemic involve increased isolation—geographic and social—and lowered economic resources. Legislative changes to allow for individualized funding would create a more accessible way for victims experiencing rural and COVID-based isolation to receive better aid.

Although resources are already put in place through VAWA, FVPSA, VOCA, and ARPA, the resources are funneled through states, agencies, and programs, requiring access to these services to benefit from the services. The pandemic and geographic isolation of IPV victims in rural areas have created barriers to accessing these services. The current acts expressly prohibit the allotment of monetary entities directly to victims. Allowing individual

¹²⁸ VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN ACT MEASURING EFFECTIVENESS INITIATIVE, VAWA REPORT TO CONGRESS: RURAL SEXUAL ASSAULT, DOMESTIC VIOLENCE, DATING VIOLENCE, AND STALKING ASSISTANCE PROGRAM 177 (2018), https://www.vawamei.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/2018Report-ToCongressRuralchapter.pdf.

¹²⁹ Peek-Asa et al., *supra* note 19, at 1747-48.

¹³⁰ See VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN ACT MEASURING EFFECTIVENESS INITIATIVE, *supra* note 128, at 171.

¹³¹ Id.

INDIVIDUAL FUNDING

193

funding would provide more options for IPV victims than currently available.

This page intentionally left blank.